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ALDERMAN STIPULATES HE VIOLATED MISSOURI ETHICS LAW: According to St. Louis County Board of Election Commission files, Ward 2 Alderman Tim Welby formed the Tim Welby for Alderman Committee back in 2006 when he ran against incumbent alderwomen Patty Wiggins.  Candidates with committees are required by law to report quarterly, 40 days before election and 8 days before reports listing contributors and expenditures.  

Against Patty Wiggins, Tim never filed a report until after the election when the Board of Election Commissioners gave him a warning and he belatedly filed the reports.  He was required to either dissolve his committee or file quarterly reports.  He kept the committee but never filed the required reports.  

Then I ran against Tim in 2008.  Again he broke the law by failing to file quarterly reports, the 40 days before election report, the 8 days before election report and 30-day after report.  Meanwhile I am filing these reports like clockwork.  

In 2009 when I made the ill-advised run for mayor, Tim ran unopposed for alderman to replace Bill Kuehling. I continued to file the required reports.  Tim continued not to file the required reports.  That is until March 2, 2009 when a complaint was filed against Tim violating the Campaign Finance Ethics in every election he has ever been in.  On March 9, 2009 Tim filed two years worth of reports. 

On 11/1/090 Tim signed a consent degree admitting he violated the Missouri Ethics law.  The Ethics commission fined his committee $1,000, but stayed $900 while placing Tim on a two year probation period. The Ethics Commission published the findings on 11/12/09.

So what is the big deal?  Well first of all elected officials are expected to at least try and follow the law.  Tim has only tried to follow the law after he was caught breaking it twice. Secondly the public has a right to know were the campaign financing is coming from. 

Finally when Fred Meyland-Smith was pushing his Alderman Code of Behavior, directed at me and this newsletter, old Tim the serial Ethics law violator described Fred’s attempt to silence political free speech as “Life 101.”

Tim might be up to speed on “Life 101” but he needs to enroll in Ethics 101 without delay. 

FRED’S MISSTATEMENT:  I am using a politically correct word here, “misstatement.”  On November 17, 2009 at the Deer Task Force meeting I read Fred Meyland-Smiith’s Deer Management Implementation Task Force Update where he claimed the Missouri Department of Conservation had already approved Town and Country increasing the number of deer to be killed from 100 to 200 and allowing from 100 to as many 200 deer sterilizations. This was written no later than 11/11/09 and I received it on 11/13/09 and went to the printer on 11/18 to be published in the city newsletter.  Fred thanked MDC for its help and cooperation. 

What was odd was Fred just introduced a resolution on 11/17/09.  The Task Force voted to request the Board of Aldermen to request MDC to consider increasing the number of deer to be killed and sterilized.  This happened a week after he wrote the piece for the newsletter saying permission had been granted.  

I asked Fred if the city had already made a request or had a meeting with MDC.  He denied a request had been made or contact had been made with MDC.  He stated his Update Report was a mere draft and could be changed but he had anticipated the Task Force would pass the resolution and MDC would grant the request. 

On Wednesday 11/18/09 I put in a call to the Regional Supervising Wildlife Specialist with MDC.  He informed me he had a meeting with Town and Country officials on October 30 when the request was made.  I got more details from the official on Monday 11/23 and learned that Fred, Lynn Wright, Capt. Gary Hoelzer and Officer Chris Hunt were at the 10/30 meeting with MDC officials to discuss press releases to be put out in advance of the deer spaying and slaying. The official said Fred brought up the request to increase the numbers.  

Again when someone asked you at a public meeting if you had been in contact with MDC about increasing the deer management numbers and you deny it and that person finds out it was discussed…then it might be time for another alderman to enroll in the Ethics 101 class.           

Fred was quoted in West Magazine saying, “This is a feeble attempt by Alderman Hoffmann to discredit the project.”

No, that is completely incorrect.  This has been a very valiant attempt to show that Fred was lying to his Task Force.  I am basically for the project.   

DEER;  SPAY AND SLAY:  RFT web columnist Chad Garrison coined the term Spay and Slay and it pretty well describes what will be going on here beginning December 1. 

During my chat the with a MDC regional wildlife supervisor he admitted the five-year-old questionable (on the low side) count of 600 deer in T&C did not give an accurate number of the amount of deer currently in our town. At current reproduction rates we both believe the herd is well over 1,000 deer.      

In fact the wildlife expert stated during discussions with Town and Country he thought the 100 number of deer killed was so low that it would have no impact.  He said he kept asking while T&C prepared the first proposal if the city didn’t want to increase the kill number. 

Without placing a bill to increase the number of deer to be killed and sterilized on the Aldermanic agenda the Wednesday before the meeting, there was no public notice given. That did not keep down a crowd.  Copies of the bill to change the ordinance and request MDC approval to increase the number of deer to be killed and sterilized were left on the table in front of the Board of Alderman chambers and that was about it for public disclosure.

The Post-Dispatch stringer asked me, “Why are all of these people here?”  He had only picked up a copy of the agenda that also did not list the deer stuff. 

Here were my most recent deer stories:  Over the weekend a single woman neighbor had a buck in her back yard that had its head down snorting at her 75-pound mix breed dog.  She tried to shoo the deer away but slipped on an embankment and fell with the deer still in an aggressive stance directly in front of her.  The dog jump over her showing its teeth, barking and growling until the deer retreated.  She now has a new relationship with the dog. 

On my drive to the BOA meeting on Monday night two does jumped in front of the car on Thornhill Drive.  On Topping a large buck leaped over my headlight beams just in front of the car going from Ward 2 to Ward 1 (west to east).  The large deer’s left rear leg hit the top cable on a cable-guard rail along a section of Topping with a deep rocky drop off.  The deer went down…These two encounters were within four blocks of each other over 90 seconds!!!

Nothing came up about Fred’s lack of candor from the Deer Task Force meeting six days earlier. I mentioned my conversation with MDC and my close encounters.  Fred then repeated his rap that he gave in the work session and several times six days earlier. 

More people spoke in favor or increasing the numbers.  Mary Whaley, a Mason Valley trustee spoke in favor of the increased number but against the elimination of the deer program in 2010.  All the experts have told us you need to continue the program for at least the first three years.  If we don’t we will be going through all the dramatics every two years.  We are also for all intents and purposes wasting the $150,000 we are spending this year.

Mayor Dalton likes to talk about “his big community tent.”  This is one tent that I don’t care to be in again, at least on the topic of “deer management. “ We should use the plan we have that calls for herd reduction for the next 3-years.   

Three people spoke against increasing the kill numbers. Mariette Palmer, lead the way with Bambi babble.

Victoria Buck had the most anthropomorphic position.  “When I look at MY deer when they eat my bushes I smile and say, ‘They are there for you.’”    

The bill to increase the killing passed 8-0.           

IN KANSAS CITY OVER THREE NIGHTS 313 DEER KILLED: The increase to 200 deer really isn’t that much…see the below from the November 24, 2009 KC Star.  Our contractor, White Buffalo, supervised the sharp-shooting portion of this program, killing 313 deer.  Now Johnson County, Kansas authorities are allowing in bow hunters to kill more.        

Bow hunters to kill more deer at Shawnee Mission Park

By JIM SULLINGER

The Kansas City Star
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Deer in Shawnee Mission Park
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The sharpshooters didn’t shoot quite enough deer in Shawnee Mission Park, and bow hunters now will finish the job, park officials said today.

Randy Knight, a spokesman for the Johnson County Park and Recreation District, said a survey of the deer population was completed last week by wildlife experts. They estimated the number of deer at 73 per square mile. The district’s goal was to reduce the herd — estimated last year at almost 200 per square mile — to 50 per square mile.

Early this month, sharpshooters spent three nights killing 313 deer. A similar survey prior to the cull estimated the population at 148 per square mile.

Park officials said more than 130 archers asked to be notified about the screening process and that 32 submitted applications by the Oct. 5 deadline. The district then chose 15 after a careful screening.

They were required to pass an archery proficiency test and complete special training.

The archers will begin Dec. 9 and continue through January. The archers will do their work in closed, restricted areas and will not interfere with regular park use, Knight said.

After they are done, a new population survey will be conducted.

LYNN IT IS NOT A PARK:  At the November 16 Parks Commission meeting (where the debate raged on if wind sculptures were garden do-dads, lawn ornaments or art and if the Longview House should be used as a middle school) Lynn also reminded the commissioners that that they needed to review the new park that was being built by Missouri Baptist Hospital to tie into our trails system. 

At the board of aldermen meeting, where the Missouri Baptist plan was passed it was made clear to Lynn that MoBap was building a Fitness Trail on their property for the use of their staff and the public and it was NOT A CITY PARK AND WAS  NOT UNDER THE CONTROL OF THE CITY OR THE PARK COMMISSION.   Lynn if nothing else is one determined gal.               

THE BUDGET AND THE NON-BUDGET DISCUSSIONS:   The work session agenda at Monday’s BOA meeting began with “Budget Discussion.” 

The mayor opened things up by saying he had changed the budget.  Despite his original budget being reviewed and approved by the Finance Commission and his praise for it two weeks earlier, the mayor announced it was unfair and he added $101,000 in the form of 2% salary increases for all employees. 

This caused me to ask where the $101,000 was coming from.  The mayor put on a quizzical look and responded by asking me what I was talking about.  (I have found that I am in for a long night when reasonable questions are answered with questions.)

I asked what he had cut to make room for the $101,000 in salary increases. He replied nothing!

I think the mayor was beating around the bush about this because he had campaigned and bragged how there has never been a deficit budget while he was mayor.  Well, well, well there is one now!  The salary increases are coming out of reserves. 

Trying to get a direct answer from the mayor led to this rebuke…”You have the same document that I do (mayor was waving the budget) why don’t you find where it came from?” 

Here is the problem…he wrote the budget and I did not.  He should have answered this question without challenging me. 

THE GOOD KING TO CUT OFF SOME HEADS: Now the mayor spoke how our employees deserved the 2%, but he did not mention how at the end of the year under his budget several employees will vanish.  Amazingly the mayor and his city administrator refuse to say what positions (people) will be eliminated (laid off-fired) but I know at least two of them.  Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year to two of our employees from the mayor and city administrator! 

GOVERNMENT JOBS:  I have worked in government jobs for about 30 years of my life.  Here is the difference between having a government job and a public sector job in general.  You have the opportunity to make more money in the private sector than in government but there are more risks, such as RIFs due to economic conditions, being fired due to takeovers or bankruptcy or product and services shifts in the marketplace.

Government jobs tend to pay less money but have more security.  You may not get a pay raise during a recession, but your pension doesn’t vanish like what has happened to a number of retired airline employees. (Of course if you are a retired St. Louis Police Officer your pension is in jeopardy with our mayor, Jon Dalton as a lobbyist for the Board of Police Commissioners teamed up with our state rep, John Diehl to kill legislation to improve St. Louis police pension benefits.)      

ROLL OVER AND LET ME RUB YOUR TUMMY:  Here is how the budget process is supposed to work.  The mayor and his staff as part of the executive branch prepare a budget and present it to the Board of Aldermen or the legislative branch.  We are now supposed to go through the budget and look for any waste to cut or areas that must be added to be sure services are provided to the residents.   When preparing budgets when I worked for a large county government as a member of the administrative or executive branch, I knew cuts could be made on internal review and then again by review of the legislative branch. 

That is not the case in Town and Country.  Out of eight alderman, David Karney asked two questions and I dared to ask several other questions.  One was if the $101,000 in pay raises reduced the $424,000 in staff reductions or if it remained the same. 

The mayor again followed that with as question.  “What are you talking about? “  I responded that I was talking about the $424,243 listed as staff reductions his staff presented to the Finance Commission on paper with Town and Country city logos.  

I then asked him about layoffs.  He responded in a very nasty tone that I should write an amendment to the city budget and see if it is approved.  Fine over the Thanksgiving holiday I have been working on just that. 

But meanwhile the rest of your Board of Aldermen have rolled over on their backs and have said nothing or even really looked at this budget, all the while the mayor is rubbing their tummies telling them what good lap dogs they are.  The mayor asked if the Board of Aldermen as a whole wanted to sponsor the budget.  Everyone did but me. 

LET’S SAVE SOME JOBS:  How fair is it to give the top employees a 2% raise but to fire two of the lower paid employees?  There are at least two jobs to save…also putting some dollars back into the deer control program to allow another 100-to-200 deer to be shot in 2010 while suspending the sterilization operation. We can also find some money to put toward the branch chipping project.  

I found $137,821 that could be trimmed from the General Revenue Fund.  Here are very reasonable cuts. If you agree please contact other alderpersons and ask them to consider this budget amendment.    

BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

$4,976 Salary and FICA if the Mayor and Board of Aldermen take a 10% salary cut until the revenue flows improve.  Frankly a little less work would save some money.  All the aldermen running different commissions all have special pet projects they want funded.

$3,900 cut in dues would still leave $3,000 for dues with various organizations.  Sure it can be helpful belonging to different groups, but we can make it a few less for a couple of years.  Chose one; the Missouri Municipal League or the St. Louis County Municipal League, but not both, until the treasury is strong again. As a side bonus we would save money by not paying for elected officials to attend banquets between $30-and-$100 a head. 

$1,025 cut in meeting costs would still leave $1,025. This year we spent $1,600.  This is not that big of a cut. This would eliminate the $200 in snacks for aldermen before meetings, coffee, coffee filters and cups for various other meetings. This would still leave $1,025 for folders and copies for our too many commissions and task forces. 

$1000 cut in mailings leaving us with $2,500. In 2009 we spent less than $1,100 in mailings.  The mayor wants to triple our line item. This is not responsible.  

$500 reduction in supplies would leave $500.  In 2008 we used $509 for supplies and this year we are expected to use $500.  Two things we should eliminate immediately are the special note pads with the city logo and each alderman’s name printed across the top and going away presents.  I can scribble on old fashion scratch paper, without incurring printing costs. The $150 in engraved crystal for departing aldermen should be stopped NOW!

$1,200 cut from the Community Relations Commission leaving $200.  The last two years we have spent $1,400 and $1,300.  This would mean less postcard mailings.  Let’s try e-mail to Home Owner’s Association reps and ask them to forward the message at no costs. My HOA e-mail loop is about 100 homes.

$2,500 cut from the Green Team Commission, leaving them $500 or enough to send a post card mailing about on a recycling topic.      

$7,500 eliminated for Fire and Ice fireworks is a no brainer, at least to me, but not for the mayor.   Saving two employee’s jobs, restoring funds for the deer control program is far more important than a 30-minute fireworks show. 

TOTAL:  $22,601 in cuts FROM Boards and Commissions.

ADMINISTRATION:

$9,964 cut in salary and FICA by eliminating the 2% salary increases added by the mayor.

$2,000 cut in “other supplies” which includes free coffee, coffee filters and paper cups by the hundreds.  If the mayor is so big on going green, start having employees bring in their own coffee and use their own mugs and stop wasting paper coffee cups.  I have worked for five city governments, a county government and a state government, plus two large newspapers.  Nowhere did employees get FREE COFFEE.   There would still be $1,100 in this fund. 

$1,500 reduced in office supplies leaving a $10,500 line item.  In 2009 we spent $4844 in office supplies.  This year we should spend $10,000.  Even with this cut of $1,500 we will have reduced the mayor’s budget item from $12,000 to $10,500, a $500 increase over 2009. 

$2,000 in postage would leave us with $8,300 for postage in 2010.  We are estimated to spend $10,000 in postage in 2009.  The $2,000 savings would result by eliminating one of the four editions of the city newsletter.

$12,500 could be saved by going to three editions of the newsletter instead of four.  Eliminate the summer edition.  Also feature more about upcoming events and fewer of past events with photos of the mayor glad handing.   Reducing the overall size of the newsletter would result in more savings and would be the GREEN thing to do.  Newspapers and magazines are cutting size there is no reason why we shouldn’t also. 

$200 less in proposed training would reduce the training budget from $900 to $700.  We will simply choose more carefully. 

$1430 less in Dues and Memberships, would leave with $1,500. Professional memberships are tax deductible when paid by the employee.  Many maintain profession memberships for their occupations. 

$3,730 sliced from the Meetings and Conferences budget would leave $2,000.  That is down about two-thirds over the last two years. Again this will cause us to choose more wisely and drop the conferences in Las Vegas, New Orleans, New York, Miami, LA, Orlando and Myrtle Beach from consideration. 

TOTAL ADMIN CUTS: $33,324

Total of Boards and Commission and Admin Cuts:  $ 55,925.

That restores one laid off employee and adds $15,400 to the Deer Control project for 2010.

POLICE:

$57,672 is saved by cutting Mayor Dalton’s last second 2% pay raise. 

$2,000 being cut from the police tuition reimbursement fund would bring it into a realistic number.  Mayor Dalton budgeted $5,400 for 2010, but we only spent $2,575 in 2008 and are only going to spend $3,600 this year.  Paying cops to go to college dates back to the Nixon administration in the late 1960s and early 1970s, when huge numbers of cops and federal agents who hired on after World War II were retiring. Nixon created the LEAA (Law Enforcement Assistance Administration) which issued LEAP (Law Enforcement Administration Programs) funds to department to hire more cops and to police officers to go to college.  Almost 40 years later some departments are still offering money for cops to go to college.  This is getting a little antiquated.  Back in the 60s and 70s police salaries were low…now at least in the Town and Country that is no longer the case.        

$2,500 in other supplies can be cut.  In 2009 we will have spent $6,000 in this category.  Mayor Dalton has budgeted $9,500.  If we cut $2,500 the police still get a $1,000 increase. 

$500 cut from the police PR budget will leave $1,500, which is the same amount we spent this year.  

$200 more cut from the meetings and conference budgets.  We spent $1,700 this year.  This will leave us with $1,000 in the budget.  Our motto for 2010 should be that we are staying at home.  No four day trips to Tan-Tar-A or Washington, DC.  2010 will be a great year to skip the International Chiefs of Police Conference in ORLANDO!  I bet a lot of other cities will be cutting this from the budget. Some other conferences are covered under the Training Fund, which has its own separate budget.  This also includes crime prevention talks and meetings hosted by the police department.  For 2010 we need to cut back on the refreshments.  

$250 slashed from the Publications line item.  This year we spent $1,100.  This cut will leave us with $1,000.  The police department has to look at all of its subscriptions and figure out which one or two it can live without. Remember that some publications are covered under the Training Fund, which is a separate and untouched budget.

$550 in dues can be cut.  This year we spent $1,700 in dues.  This cut would drop dues for 2010 to $800.  If command officers consider themselves professionals (and we are paying them a professional salary) they can surely pay for some professional dues, like the rest of us do.  These dues are tax deductible.     

$2,050 can be cut and the entire police recognition dinner should be eliminated.  We are currently recognizing the good work of the police by them paying in the top 1/3 of all area law enforcement agencies.  We can always recognize the good work of specific officers at the Board of Aldermen meeting through a proclamation. The police chief already issues a Chief’s Award.  Instead of spending $2,050 to hand out these awards at a dinner, we can do it for free at roll call.   

 TOTAL POLICE CUTS: $65,722.  

This would allow us to save a police clerk’s job, avoiding a layoff and put $25,000 toward another public safety project…deer control.  That would give us $40,000 found to go with the $10,000 already in the budget for deer control for a total of $50,000.  If we eliminate the sterilization part of the program, the bait and trap set up costs would drop to $20,000 or less and we could have $30,000 to be used directly to kill another 200 deer.          

MUNICIPAL COURT

$2,670 in salaries and FICA can be saved rescinding the 2% raises.

$1,200 in meetings and conferences can be cut leaving $2,000 for conferences for the judge and prosecutor.  Often Missouri requires judge seminars occur out of town.  $2,000 covers that.  This year we spent $2,600 on meetings and conferences.  We ought to be able to cut $600 and we had no good reason to increase the budget to $3,200.  Our prosecutor is a contractor and is a prosecutor and a judge for several other cities.  He is paid $49,000 a year for a very part time job.  He certainly can pay his way to conferences and meetings. 

$300 should be cut from the miscellaneous section of the court budget.  This year we spent $500.  For 2010 we have budgeted $1,300.  Let’s hold them to double of 2009.

TOTAL  COURT CUTS:  $4,170       

PLANNING/DEVELOPMENT/PUBLIC WORKS

$6,844 in salaries and FICA is saved by going back to the original budget approved by the Finance Commission.

$1,780 needs to be cut from printing.  The mayor has put $4,780 in the printing budget.  In 2008 we used $2,542.  This year we dropped to $1,200. A $3,000 appropriation would be a $448 increase from 2008 and a $1,800 bump from 2009.   

$1,060 chopped away from Dues would reduce the $2,260 request to $1,200.  In 2008 we spent $1,733 and this year we spent $2,200.  Again professional dues by well paid employees can and often should be self-paid.

$1,000 cut from meetings would leave just $750.  In this case the motto of NO OUT OF TOWN MEETINGS or CONFERENCES has to be instituted.

$290 removed from subscriptions.  This year we spent $700 for subscriptions.  For 2010 the mayor wants $1,090.  Let us give them a 14% increase and save $290.

$1,030 in training should be cut for the 2010 budget number of $2,330.  That leaves $1,100, which is more than twice as much as the $500 used in 2009.   

TOTAL CUTS:  $12,004

TOTOAL CUTS OF COURTS AND DEV/PLAN/P&W:  $16,174

This could be put toward more deer management or used as a base fund to build on from 2010 Branch Chipping that was eliminated all together.   

TOTAL SAVED:  $137,821 

INATTENTIVE DRIVING:  Here is a surprise.  A bill that I introduced, involving public safety actually passed.  I wrote the original bill, introduced it, baby sat in the police commission, where the first reaction was to kill it.  I then attended the meeting with the city attorney and prosecutor where it was rewritten for the final time.  I fought to remove a stupid amendment that a police captain put on the bill. 

So how did it pass?  My name got removed from it!  When it came back out of the police commission at my request Alderwoman Nancy Avioli replaced my name with hers for the first reading.  Before the second reading I spoke up in favor of it and reprimanded Steve Fons who made some typical stupid comments.  All of a sudden it did not look like it would pass and Nancy had it continued until David Kareny returned from a trip to South America. 

On Monday I kept my mouth shut and it pass 8-0.  Fred Meyland-Smith, who was a question mark, went on and on how important it was that the police wanted this law…inferring he was voting for it for the police and not because it was my bill. 

CITY GOVERNMENT GETS BIGGER AND BIGGER: Jon Dalton is the guy who keeps talking about how he has allowed no tax increases since he has been mayor and how he keeps government lean and efficient.  But the guy keeps increasing the size of government.  In 2009 he added the Green Team Commission, which he is funding in his current budget.  He also added the Arts Commission which he has not funded but is appointing people to do something Arty with no funds. 

Now he is creating two more task forces…to go with his Deer Control Program Implementation Task Force and Clayton Road Task Force. Dalton announced he is creating the City Services Task Force… Since the mayor has eliminated services such as branch chipping he wants a task force to find ways to keep eliminated services funded by residents.  Citizens paying for former city provided services…there is an unusual concept.  Taxation without having to collect the taxes…pretty slick.

The mayor also announced that the contract with the Fire District is up at the end of 2010.  He stated that he is forming a new fire task force to be headed by the lone member of the Board of Alderman who has experience in dealing fire services.

 Let’s see I was an arson investigator for 10 years, taught fire and arson investigation for the University of Delaware, local, state, Federal and foreign governments.  I have written a dozen articles that appeared in the United States, Great Britain and China dealing with fire ground tactics, fire management and fire investigation.

I am thinking I am the only person on the Board of Aldermen who has worn out a couple pairs of fire boots and a turnout coat.  But I know Mayor Dalton is not about to appoint me to any Fire Task Force.

No he appointed Alderman David Karney, a tailor. Now David as former mayor has dealt with the Union controlled Fire District…He apparently got along pretty well with them as he has some fire complementary helmets at his office on the wall the district gave him.  I have fire helmets too.  One was given to me after teaching fire investigation for a couple weeks across China.  Another was given to me by the North Wales Fire Service which I featured in a magazine article.  The third one was the one that I WORE TO ACTURAL FIRES! 

Let us all not forget the last fire service committee Mayor Dalton appointed.  It was his blue ribbon committee.  He was so proud of them that that he would not release their report to me in 2006 until I threatened to sue him under the Missouri Sunshine Law.  The committee never actually wrote a report or voted on a final   proposal.  But former Alderman Steve Donaldson did prepare a report that none of the other members were aware of that recommended the city help the Fire District annex the city into the district.  That would have been a move that would have cost residents thousands of dollars in increased property taxes.                

THE RICH GET RICHER:  We have no shame…at our last BOA meeting a vote to give the Bellerive Country Club Grounds subdivision $5,000 for planting trees on their private property was taken.  The vote was six weeks before several city workers are about to be laid off.  Some of the wealthiest people in St. Louis are now getting $5,000 from our tax coffers.  This $5,000 grant and another one for a subdivision in Ward 1 were passed on 7-1 votes, with only me casting nay votes.    

SEWER LATERAL INSURANCE:  The mayor at this meeting again called this insurance program A TAX. This shows his overall disdain for it.  Alderman Phil Behnen who was upset at me introducing this bill after his Finance Commission voted against it, commented that he asked for me to have people to contact him about this and only three did showing there was little public interest for it.  He thought this subject needed a work session or public hearing.  The bill was not voted on and was continued to January. 

SCHOOL EXPANDING:  The Whitfield School, a high school prep school, which sits in Creve Coeur but borders Town and Country along South Mason Road is expanding.  On 11/12 they bought the house at 207 S Mason for $560,000.  The house abuts the south end of their campus.  Of course before they tear it down for a new building or parking lot, they have to deal with T&C zoning and deal with the fact that the property is within an existing subdivision with a board of trustees. 

UNEVEN TREATMENT OF SUBDIVISONS:  The City earlier this year stayed out of the fight involving the Westmoor subdivision trustees and the plans for a new and very large house.  The trustees wanted the city to stop the project.  The city responded that it met the city code and the city did not enforce subdivision indentures.  A position I agree with. 

But now at 22 Chapel Hill Estates the city is doing an about face. There construction began on a house, but the buyer’s money dried up and the builder stopped work leaving an open foundation, a pool and a gravel-parking area in the middle of the subdivision for over TWO YEARS.   The city building inspector sent the builder, DeShelter Homes, a letter in June of this year giving 30 days to remove the foundation and pool and grade the lot or face citations and court action.  

We send a mean letter…and that is about it.  We followed that up with NOTHING.  In September a new board of trustees were elected for Chapel Hill Estates and that board gave DeShelter six-months to do something with the property and apparently the city has agreed to go along with the trustees and ignore the code violations for another six months. 

.Shouldn’t the city be more consistent?   If we tell Westmoor that we deal with and enforce City Code and stay out of trustee and indenture issues, should we not be doing the same thing at Chapel Hill Estates?  Also what kind of message do you send to contractor and residents when you send out a 30-day warning letter and then do nothing at the end of 30-days?   

MADD AWARD TO A HECKLE AND HYDE:  The mayor was proud to announce at the start of the meeting how the regional Mothers Against Drunk Drivers gave Police Chief John Copeland an award for the outstanding work the T&C Police have done in the field of DWI detection.

No mention was made of City Administrator John Copeland who with the mayor oversee the Municipal Courts, which has a pathetic 12.9% overall conviction rate on DWI cases.  Yes one John Copeland supervises the arrest of DWI offenders and the other John Copeland watches his paid judge and prosecutor let them go without a conviction.    

PART II:  This is Thanksgiving weekend, a time when food is a prominent theme.  Food and drink is also a theme with lobbyists shilling for clients in Jefferson City.   See how much your local elected state officials have accepted just in 2009 from Jefferson City lobbyists.  Of course this is just one aspect of Jeff City lobbying effort.   Many lobbyist have clients send direct campaign contributions to elected pols not under their company name but under individual names, making it harder to trace. 

FREE LUNCH:  Let’s look at the people representing Town and Country who are getting free lunches so to speak. Besides Steve Fons, Mayor Dalton, Lynn Wright and staffers tapping the city treasury for $30 a person to attend the Camber of Commerce luncheons, here are some other free lunches:

State Representative Sue Allen accepted the least money from lobbyists of anyone I checked with one exception and he was working for the FBI for most of the first half of 2009.  Sue received a reported $1,015.93 in her first year as a state rep.  The gifts were mostly dinners, lunches and breakfasts, plus sporting event tickets.   Sue ran as a Republican woman of the people, not politically connected.  You would think the representative of the people would be buying her own dinners.  Not so according to the lobbying reports!

However, I ran into Sue at the Schnucks and asked her about it.  She said she was somewhat disgusted and gave an example how she and her legislative aide attended a meeting at a senator’s office where a lobbyist had a cold cut buffet.  She said they both got dinged for $50 in gifts.  Records show she got hit for $13.85 four times for dinner on March 10.  Perhaps that means they went back for a second ham and cheese.   

Sue said if she had known that she was going to have lobbyist gifts charged against her she would have shown up after the food was gone or announced that she already ate and for lobbyist not to charge off against her. 

On July 15 while in Atlanta for a conference Sue should not have been hungry.  Lobbyist Charles Simino started the day off with a $9.45 breakfast.  However lobbyist Michael R. Gibbons ended it with a small $146.15 dinner.   So Sue didn’t waste away to nothing as Lobbyist Gibbons followed his $146.15 dinner with a dinner the next night of $58.88.

On May 4, 2009 Sue dined with one of the biggest lobbyist in Jeff City, John Bardgett, Jr. to the tune of $100.00.  I am guessing they did not eat at my favorite Jefferson City eatery, the Echo Lounge. Bardgett fronts for a lot of health care groups and companies and Sue is a health professional pushing health care legislation.  But Mr. Bardgett also represents a number of gambling interests, including racetracks, casinos and our friend at Pinnacle Entertainment in Las Vegas.  Pinnacle is the fine company where the CEO flew to St. Louis to threaten a county councilman before a vote to rezone an area for a competing casino and again after the vote when the vote did not go his way. Keep in mind Sue actually had a modest amount of gifts and would have been under $1,000 if it wasn’t for the cold cuts.  Still for a populist Republican, $950 in free stuff seems to be a contradiction.   

The mayor’s buddy John Diehl did all right at the lobbyist’s trough in 2009.  Diehl made Sue seem like a rag-a-muffin.  John accepted $3,066.45 in food, entertainment, baseball tickets, basketball tickets and golf outings. That included $178 in Cardinal baseball tickets.  I doubt if any of those seats were in the bleachers. 

On July 16 Diehl was treated to $211.53 worth of golf plus $45 in food by lobbyist Heath Clarkston.  Heath is somewhat similar to Mayor Dalton in Jefferson City, both lobby for cigarette makers and liquor interests, but Clarkston goes for further beyond Dalton, he also lobbies for makers of fireworks.  He is a real triple threat. Smoke until you die.  Get drunk and kill yourself in a DWI crash or buy some fireworks and blow off a body part.         

It is a bitch having to pay for your own golf in the summer.  John got another break on July 29 when lobbyist David Nichols paid for a $149.50 round of golf and added $57.25 I food and drink. Nichols only shills for one client…his employer AT&T.  Yep…our paid phone bills paid for and afternoon of golf, food and drinks for the guy who helped killed pension legislation for St. Louis cops.   

State Rep. Jill Schupp, who represents part of Ward 4 had the most unusual list with the Missouri Ethics Commission.  She has a total of $1,507 in gifts all connected to a trip to Boston and Cambridge concerning bio benchmarking. She actually accepted lots more in dinners but paid every lobbyist back with the exception of the trip to Massachusetts.   

Now Senator Jane Cunningham did all right herself, accepting $1,709 in gifts and food.  Of course Jane never claimed to be just folks. On Inauguration Day Jane accepted $421.38 in food gifts.  I have a feeling some of that might of gone to residents of her district who took a bus up to Jefferson City.  These folks might have gotten a box lunch or some food at the capital. Heath Clarkson, the cigs, booze and fireworks guy was one of the contributors. Harry Gallagher was another contributor to Jane on January 12.  Harry is another triple threat representing many of the same cigarette, booze and fireworks concerns as Clarkston. Another big contributor to Jane on that day was Charles Simino who is a lobbyist for cell phone companies and cable TV concerns. 

Jane did not go hungry in January.  On January 20 she had meals of $46.20, $31.71 and $11.23 provided by lobbyists. On January 21 she had two lobbyist provided meals of $38.85 and $14.16.  The next day two more meals both lunches courtesy of two different spin-masters to the tune of $25 each. 

Her best day eating on the lobbyist teat had to be on January 28 when she had one meal for $41.59 followed by another for $108.81 from John Bardgett.  On July 17 she got three meals paid for by two different Missouri Lobbyists while attending the American Legislative Exchange Council (right-wing action group) convention in Atlanta.   

THE CONVICTED CROOKS ATE WELL ALSO:  

Talibdin El-Amin, a north St. Louis state rep who recently pled guilty to bribery for shaking down a gas station owner to obtain city permits, accepted $3,006 in gifts. Mark Tucker spent $563 for the Public Advocacy Award for El-Amin on July 7, just a couple months before he turned from a state rep to a convicted felon. 

Tucker is a lobbyist for health care, Monsanto, sports groups including the Blues (a former client of Jon Dalton), big oil and Proctor and Gamble. 

El-Amin got one of the largest dinners of all those we checked.  Lobbyist Sam Barbee reported paying $209.01 for dinner for Rep. El-Amin.  We have mentioned lobbyists for the industries with some PR problems, such as tobacco, liquor and gambling…but Barbee might represent one of the lowest on all American public relation polls…Used Car Dealers. 

El-Amin got a number of tickets to basketball games, but was a bargain for lobbyist compared to John Diehl when it came to golf.  A June 27 a lobbyist paid $27.01 for a round of golf for El-Amin which is nothing compared to the $211 and $149 rounds of golf given to John Diehl. 

While Clayton state rep Steve Brown was wearing a wire for the FBI to convict Jeff Smith and others of campaign finance fraud, conspiracy and lying to the FBI and a grand jury, he was careful not to be taking too much from lobbyists.  Brown took only $483.99 which was all in food.  Brown a convicted crook took less from lobbyists than all of the Town and Country area state elected officials.

Brown of course also helped convict former Ward-1 Town and Country resident Skip Ohlsen, who was a “political consultant” to Senator Jeff Smith, who Brown’s wires led to the federal indictment and conviction.    

Senator Jeff Smith, now convicted felon Smith, took a total of $2,059 in gifts from lobbyists. Mark Tucker came up with another $563 for a Public Advocacy Award for Smith too.  It seems like perhaps Brown should have gotten the award for wearing the FBI wire. 

Smith started the 2009 legislation session off well by not going hungry on January 13, when two different lobbyist covered three meals for $163.00. Then there was the All-Star tickets, 20 days before his indictment.  There was the $249 for meals from Lobbyist Travis Brown on February 2.  Smith appears to be cheaper than Jack Benny…On June 3, he couldn’t even pay for his own parking for a free lunch, he got the free lunch and free parking.  Smith got concert tickets, NCAA basketball tickets and Cardinal tickets. But maybe the most unique gift from a lobbyist was the $73.97 in beads for the Young Democrats Mardi Gras float from David McCracken.  McCracken lobbies for health care companies, big IT corporations and the St. Louis Police Officer Association. So the cops who were dealing with drunks in Soulard helped pay for the beads the drunks were wearing, throwing, puking on or using as bribes to get drunk young women to expose their breasts. 
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